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by working online and meeting with students in 
their homes or spaces off campus.  Some 
students completed exams off campus while 
others had their exams postponed until 2017.  

 A
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multi-disciplinary fields ranging from 
Condensed Matter Physics and Astronomy to 
Physics Education.  As a result, I could 
contribute towards the development of our 
department’s collective research agenda and 
strategy. Through the UWC-UM exchange 
program I also gained access to state-of-the-art 
characterisation facilities and expertise, which 
resulted in the expansion of my research agenda 
to include x-ray reflection for the structural 
characterisation of nano-structures and 
organic/inorganic nano-structured heterojunction 
solar cells. Engaging with post-graduate students 
and their supervisors at UM also had a positive 
impact on my supervisory capability with my 
students. The collaboration also resulted in my 
appointment as Adjunct Professor at the 
Department of Physics and Astronomy at the 
UM-Columbia. 
 
My initial exchange also led to the exchange of 
two faculty members in our department and the 
co-supervision of my post-graduate students with 
Professor Paul Miceli, University of Missouri, 
Columbia. Prof Miceli visits UWC annually and 
also lectures in the MSc (Nanotechnology) 
programme. In addition, one of my PhD students 
will visit the x-ray laboratory of Paul Miceli 
from July to September 2016, where he will 
investigate the nano-structural properties of 
organic/inorganic heterojunctions using x-ray 
techniques. 
 
                                       Professor Chris Arendse  
                                                Department of Physics  
                                                                      UWC 
***************************************
The partnership between the UWC Community 
Engagement Unit (CEU) at the University of the 
Western Cape and the University of Missouri 
Extension commenced in 2006 with the 20th 
anniversary celebration at UWC.  This 
partnership was formalized during a second visit 
in 2009 followed by four exchange visits, regular 
Skype meetings, joint webinars, developing a 
joint a grant proposal and joint scholarly 
activities – resulting in the design and 
implementation of the International Community 

Leadership Development Programme (ICLDP) 
pilot project from 2013-2015. The ICLDP 
integrated all three legislated segments of higher 
education: teaching and learning, research and 
community engagement.  MU Extension has a 
strong history in community engagement and 
brings to the table established processes in 
successful community engagement activities. 
UWC brings experience with marginalized and 
disadvantaged communities that provide 
opportunities to develop, implement and assess 
innovative practices that work in communities.  
This benefits both South African and Missouri 
communities.  The ICLDP theory-driven 
evaluation research provides a basis for the 
development of a research agenda in university 
partnership models, transformational learning 
and community development. This is evident in 
the published evaluation report and the 
upcoming presentations on the ICLDP at three 
international conferences from June to October 
2016 followed by three prospective publications        
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of both universities.  
  
Students who have travelled to the partner 
institution also have benefited greatly from 
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Who was Miriam Makeba? 
 
Miriam Makeba was one of the most 
consequential African artists of the 20th century. 
She emerged from the vibrant illegal nightclub 
scene in the townships and Bohemian enclaves 
of Johannesburg in the early 1950s. Her first tour 
abroad turned into 31 years of exile when the 
South African government, displeased with her 
public criticism of apartheid, denied her the right 
to return home. During those three decades, she 
introduced the world to both the rich music and 
dance traditions of Africa and the violent 
struggle for civil rights and democracy in South 
Africa. She sang in the White House as well as 
in the most venerable concert halls of Europe 
and the U.S., and spoke with equal passion on 
multiple occasions before the United Nations. 
Makeba received several honorary doctorates 
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_____________________________________________     
UWC-UM-GHENT UNIVERSITY MOU          

 

 
  

 
 
In January 2013, University of the Western Cape 
hosted a meeting with its two oldest international 
partners, the University of Missouri System and 
its second oldest partner, Ghent University, to 
discuss the possibility of trilateral 
collaborations.  At the conclusion of the meeting, 
MU, UWC and Ghent signed a Memorandum of 
Understating (MOU) pledging to explore 
collaborations.  
  
In October 2015, Ghent hosted a meeting 
attended by a UWC delegation led by Rector 
Tyrone Pretorius and by a MU group led by MU 
Chancellor Bowen Loftin to identify areas of 
overlapping research strength.  As a result of that 
meeting, MU Interim Chancellor Hank Foley, 
Rector Pretorius and Ghent Rector Anne De 
Paepe each agreed to provide 20,000 euro to spur 
potential research collaborations in selected 
areas: plant sciences, linguistics and public 
health.  
  
At the 30th celebration at UWC in May 2016, 
Ghent representatives attended and UWC 
broached the subject of expanding the MOU to 
include the other three UM System campuses, 
University of Missouri-Kansas City, University 
of Missouri-St. Louis and Missouri University of 
Science and Technology in this trilateral 
initiative. UWC and Ghent wished to pursue 
research collaborations in three additional areas 
(urban studies, neuroscience and astrophysics); 
other UM System campuses have research 

strengths in these areas. Following his return 
from South Africa, UM System Interim 
President Middleton discussed with all four 
chancellors the merits of expanding this trilateral 
initiative and each of them expressed interest in 
joining with MU in the partnership. 
 
A new MOU was drafted and signed by 
Middleton and each chancellor in December and 
then sent to UWC. UWC has now signed the 
MOU and forwarded it to Ghent. The MOU 
names this trilateral collaboration as the Three 
Continental Partnership (3CP) and sets up a 
mechanism to provide modest funding to support 
research collaboration in the six areas noted 
above. Under this proposed initiative,  each UM 
System campus would agree to provide 5000 
euros for the 2017 calendar year to cover costs of 
UM researchers traveling to Ghent or UWC and 
also hosting their researchers traveling to one of 
the UM campuses. 
 
This year the bulk of the funding went to support 
work in linguistics and plant sciences.  Both 
areas show considerable promise for competing 
for external funds.  Ghent's strength and interest 
in urban studies, neuroscience, public health and 
astrophysics and their existing relationships with 
UWC suggest real potential in these other areas 
as well. The hope is that this modest funding 
may generate some promising collaborations and 
lead to competitive applications for external 
funds in Europe, South Africa or the US.
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______________________________________________     
J-SCHOOL STUDENTS  

EXPERIENCE SOUTH AFRICA  
 
Contributed by Randy Smith 
 

For the last three years, the Missouri School of 
Journalism has taken about 20 students to Cape 
Town, South Africa, to work with the Mayibuye 
Archives on the campus of the University of 
Western Cape.  The trip is led by MU Professor 
Randall Smith with the support of Professor Rod 
Uphoff. 
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and belief helped them to keep living. I see from 
everybody living in the shacks that life is so 
beautiful.” 
 
At the end of the interview, the women called 
Lin “sister” and hugged her goodbye.  
“The whole series of lectures and student 
reporting projects exposed me to all facets of the 
society,” Lin said. “I realized that all societies 

are similar, reflecting each other's problems and 
solutions. At the end of the day, people are 
people. Looking into another society, I can 
understand my own much better.”  
 
To learn more about the Missouri School of 
Journalism’s work in South Africa, go to this 
website: https://mvq6b.wordpress.com

 

 
Harold Herman, Dean of the Faculty of Education at the 
University of Western Cape, shows University of Missouri students 
a sustainability project in the Kayamandi township. Herman, who 
was an active voice in the anti-apartheid movement, helped 
arrange interviews for the three-week trip 
 

 
PRESIDENT DINNER 
(From left) Students Elizabeth Tharakan, Luke Brodarick, Jake 
Kreinberg and Tatiana Darie smile at a dinner panel called, 
“Twenty One Years of Democracy & What the Future Holds for 
Business and Civil Society.” The students heard former South 
African presidents FW DeKlerk and Kgalema Motlanthe speak at 
the event. 
 

 

______________________________________________     
UWC STUDENT WINS MAJOR AWARD  

 
On September 28, 2016, at Morningside, 
Sandton in Johannesburg, Miss Usisipho Feleni 
received the ''L'Oreal-UNESCO Fellowships for 
Women Scientists from Sub-Saharan Africa 
Doctoral Award for 2016,” for her research work 
on "Smart Bio-electrochemical Sensing and 
Signalling of Inter-individual Responses to 
Breast Cancer Treatment.” She follows a line of 
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Students selected for this program live in on-
campus, air-conditioned housing (double rooms), 
and receive a full meal plan, covered by the 
program.  Summer interns are also provided with 
funds to cover one hour of academic/research 

credit, travel to and from Columbia, and a 
stipend of $1,500.  Students work on their own 
research project under the guidance of an MU 
School of Medicine faculty mentor and present 
their results at a poster forum at the end of July.   

______________________________________________     
2016 Faculty Exchanges 

 
In 2016, as in prior years, UM and UWC faculty members participated in a number of productive exchanges.  
The following example highlights the kind of collaborations that have been the hallmark of this partnership: 
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counterparts matched in terms of stellar mass, redshift, 
shape (spheroidal), environment (centers of halos of 
mass <3x1012 Msun based on Yang et al. 2007 data), 
and observable from Northern Cape, South Africa. 
These criteria net at least 25 galaxies in each of 3 sets. 
We will request MeerKAT AR2 observations for 10 of 
each. 
 
3.3 Objective #3 
LADUMA 6 is an ultra-deep survey of neutral 
hydrogen gas in the early universe planned for 
MeerKAT AR3. It is one of the previously approved 
Key Science Projects. Based on calculations (objective 
#1) and discussions with LADUMA Co-PI’s Sarah 
Blyth and Andrew Benson during the SKA Bursary 
Meeting and a visit to University of Cape Town 
(UCT), we have decided to shelve a formal 
LADUMA -CANDELS proposal for now pending first 
results from LADUMA, which are not anticipated 
until 2018 or later. Nonetheless, we have identified 
CANDELS targets of interest in the LADUMA field, 
and Prof. Blyth is excited to bring her expertise to the 
QHIS collaboration as a Co-I. When LADUMA data 

becomes available we will be able to test the feasibility 
of extending QHIS to large cosmic look-back times 
when SKA1 comes on line in the next decade (Phase 
3). Related to objective #3, I met D.J. Pisano at the 
SKA Bursary Meeting and we discussed his 
involvement with CHILES7, another ultra-deep HI 
survey (Fernandez et al. 2013) similar to LADUMA. 
This survey is targeting COSMOS8, which is one of 
the 5 CANDELS legacy fields. As such, we will work 
together to identify sources to further test the 
feasibility of QHIS Phase 3. 
 
3.4 Objective #4 
Networking at multiple Cape Town institutions and 
aided by connections from Prof. Davé during the SKA 
Bursary Meeting, we have succeeded in establishing 
the initial core collaboration of international 
observational and theoretical experts in the study of 
galactic gas accretion and star formation quenching 
needed to acquire, analyze and interpret the HI data for 
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Observatory (SAAO10). In the heart of Cape Town at 
the foot of Table Mountain sits the national 
observatory. Founded in 1820, it is the South African 
center for optical and infrared astronomy, my area of 
expertise. There, I met with scientists including Dr. 
Gilbank, learned about his ongoing projects with the 
South African Large Telescope (SALT11), discussed 
related projects for possible future collaboration, 
attended a seminar on large projects with SALT, and 
gave a colloquium about my scientific research (7.2c). 
These meetings led to my visiting SALT to learn 
firsthand about this world-class facility. 
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sponsored visit.  
Personal note: I enjoyed immensely my tour of 
the UWC grounds with Leolyn during which he 
gave me an insider’s version of the historical 
Anti-Apartheid protests that occurred on the 
UWC campus. 

 
6. Summary 
My first experience with the UM-UWC exchange 
program has been very beneficial to my career during 
the 10 months since my short 4-
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______________________________________________     
NEWS IN BRIEF 

Linkage Awards 
 
The UMSAEP Committee convened in Columbia on August 31, 2016, and met via video conference with 
Ramesh Bharuthram from the Unviersity of the Western Cape to select particpants for the 2017 faculty 
exchange.  The committee authorized UMSAEP awards to nine UWC faculty members and ten UM faculty 
members. 
 
UWC faculty receiving UMSAEP Linkage awards (UM hosts in parentheses) 

�x Vivienne Bozalek (Candace Kuby, MU) 
�x Tapas Chatterjee (Francisca Oboh
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Marlo, Mark McIntosh, Paul Miceli, Julie Middleton, Mike Middleton, Francisca Oboh-Ikuenobe, Richard 
Oliver, Rob Paul, Lois Pierce, Linna Place, David Renz,  Enid Schatz, Cheryl Schrader, Jim Scott, Robert 
Sharp, Randy Smith, Chris Spilling, Matthew Taylor, Klaus Woelk, Mike Wood, Kent Wray 
 
UWC visitors in 2016 include the following:  Tyrone Pretorius, Larry Pokpas, Ramesh Bharuthram, 
Premesh Lalu, Vivienne Lawack, Yusuf Osman, Jose Frantz, Anthea Rhoda, Michelle Andipatin, Charlene 
Africa, Nita Lawton-Misra, Karien Jooste, Chris Arendse, Alan Christoffels, Kobus Visser, Shaun Pather, 
Laurence Stephen, Mike Davies-Coleman, Lorna Holtman, Janine Chantson, Emmanuel Iwuoa, Yuyo 
Nomlomo,  David Fisher,  Kenechuku Obikeze, Chris Stroud, Bassey Antia, Ndiko Ludidi, Julian May, 
Yonatan Fessha, Michael Guilfoyle, Patricia Hayes, Roy Maartens, Chris Cobb, Maria Florence, 
Theophillus Muller, Keagan Pokpas, Nicole Sibuyi, Mulugeta Dinbabo, Karriem Abdulrazak, Rachel 
Fanelwa Ajayi, Mark Herbert, Ciraj Rassool, Marshall Keyster, Nikki Roman,  

______________________________________________     
UM/UWC Faculty Visit Summary: 

 
 1986 1987 1988 1989 1990 1991 1992 1993 1994 1995 1996 
UM Faculty 4 6 7 14 11  

 11  7  
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